MINUTES OF MEETING OF CAVAN COUNTY COUNCIL HELD ON

8th APRIL, 2013 IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, COURTHOUSE, CAVAN
COUNCILLOR P. O’REILLY, CATHAOIRLEACH PRESIDING

PRESENT:
Councillors M. Argue, D. Blake, A. Boylan, C. Boylan, D. Boylan, A. Boyle, Damien Brady, Danny Brady, G. Brady, 
J. P. Feeley, M. Maguire Lynch, S. McKiernan, P. McVitty, 
G. Murray, J. O’Hare, S. P. O’Reilly, P. Smith, S. Smith, V. Smith, N. Smyth, P. Walsh
IN ATTENDANCE:

J. Keyes, County Manager

J. McLoughlin, Director of Services





G. Finn, Director of Services





D. Maguire, Head of Finance






E. Doyle, Director of Services






E. McGinn, Senior Staff Officer 

Apologies were received from Councillors W. Bennett, F. Curtin and P. McDonald.

1. (a) To confirm Minutes of Meeting of Cavan County Council held on 11 March 2013. Miontuairisci cruinnithe 11 Marta 2013 a dhearbhu.
It was:



Proposed by Councillor S.P. O’Reilly
 
        Seconded by Councillor P. McVitty
      
       And




Resolved:

 “that Minutes of Meeting held on 11 March 2013 be hereby approved.

2. To note Minutes of Meeting of Strategic Policy Committee on Housing and Cultural Affairs held on 12 December 2012.
Noted
3. To note County Manager’s Orders.
Noted.
4. To note Statement of Rate Collection for year ended 31/12/2012.
Noted.

Mr. Des Maguire, Head of Finance informed the meeting that there had been an increase in uncollected rates from €2.98m in 2011 to €3.61m in 2012.  He stated that if this decrease continues, it could impact on the provision of services. He stated that the collection rate has dropped from a high of 99% a few years ago to 71% in 2012 and each percentage drop accounts for a reduction of €110,000 to the Council.  He stated that €720,000 had been paid in rates from January 1 2013 to March 15, 2013.  He stated that the Council is continuing to work closely with the rate payers.  He informed the meeting that the Council had four revenue staff engaged full time in the collection of rates.  Mr. Maguire acknowledged the work done by his staff and he appreciated what they were doing in difficult times.
Councillor G. Murray stated that the reduction in rate collection reflected the problem ratepayers are facing.  
Councillor C. Boylan stated that it is important to support local businesses as a lot of them are presently under.  
Councillor S. McKiernan stated that the Oireachtas Members should be doing more to ensure there is clear transparency of funding for Local Authorities.  
5. To consider 3 year Capital Programme 2013-2015 in accordance with Section 135 of the Local Government Act 2001.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor S. Smith
        
Seconded by Councillor D. Brady


   And


          Resolved:

“that a 3 year Capital Programme 2013-2015 in accordance with Section 135 of the Local Government Act 2001 be hereby approved”.

6.
To consider Manager’s Report (circulated in January 2013) regarding submissions `
and observations received following public consultation for the – 
· Review of the Cavan County Development Plan
· Cavan Town and Environs Development Plan
· The Strategic Environmental Assessment as part of County and Town and Environs Plans
· The Appropriate Assessment as part of the County and Town and Environs Plan.
and to approve the preparation of the following – 

· Draft Cavan County Development Plan
· Draft Cavan Town and Environs Development Plan
· Environmental Report for the Strategic Environmental Assessment for County and Town and Environs Plan
· Appropriate Assessment for County and Town and Environs Plans.
It was:

Proposed by Councillor D. Brady 

     Seconded by Councillor G. Murray


  And

          Resolved:

“that the Manager’s Report (circulated in January 2013) regarding submissions and observations received following public consultation for the – 

· Review of the Cavan County Development Plan

· Cavan Town and Environs Development Plan

· The Strategic Environmental Assessment as part of County and Town and Environs Plans

· The Appropriate Assessment as part of the County and Town and Environs Plan.

and the preparation of the following – 

· Draft Cavan County Development Plan

· Draft Cavan Town and Environs Development Plan

· Environmental Report for the Strategic Environmental Assessment for County and Town and Environs Plan

· Appropriate Assessment for County and Town and Environs Plans,

 be hereby approved”.

7.
To approve report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001-2008 (Article 81) in respect of works at Stradone, Co. Cavan. 


It was:



Proposed by Councillor D. Brady 



   Seconded by Councillor M. Argue




 And




Resolved:
“that the report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001-2008 (Article 81) in respect of works at Stradone, Co. Cavan be hereby approved”. 
8.
That Cavan County Council formally supports the Petition organised by the O’Rorke Memorial Society in Rochester, USA, to posthumously award the Medal of Honor to Colonel Patrick Henry O’Rorke, a native of Cavan who was born on 25 March 1837 and killed leading his troops on 2nd July 1863 during the Battle of Gettyburg; one of the bloodiest battles of the American Civil War.


Colonel O’Rorke was born in Naheelis, Drumlane, Co. Cavan and emigrated to the U.S. via Canada when he was one year old.  He graduated first in his class at Westpoint and commanded the Rochester Raiders of the 140th New York Volunteer Infantry.  One of the main bridges in Rochester, New York, is named after Colonel O’Rorke.  Colonel O’Rorke epitomises the experiences of the Irish in America during the late 19th Century.  The ultimate sacrifice made by Colonel O’Rorke helped create the great democracy that is the USA and forged the bonds that exist between our two nations. 


It was:



Proposed by Councillor S. Smith 



   Seconded by Councillor J.P. Feeley




 And




Resolved:


“that Cavan County Council approves and formally supports the Petition organised by the O’Rorke Memorial Society in Rochester, USA, to posthumously award the Medal of Honor to Colonel Patrick Henry O’Rorke, a native of Cavan who was born on 25 March 1837 and killed leading his troops on 2nd July 1863 during the Battle of Gettyburg; one of the bloodiest battles of the American Civil War”.
Councillor S. P. O’Reilly stated that the birth place of one of the US best known Generals, General Philip Sheridan has fallen into disrepair and he called for the building to be renovated.  
Councillor S. McKiernan seconded Councillor O’Reilly’s proposal to have the building renovated.
Mr. Ger Finn, Director of Services stated that as far as he was aware the building was privately owned but he would check the matter out.

9.
To approve transfer of 0.0328 hectares/0.0809 acres of land at Lisnalea, Bailieborough, Co. Cavan to John and Rosaleen Keegan for a nominal fee, pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 and Section 90 of the Housing Act 1966 and Section 26 of the Housing (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1992, and notices circulated.


It was:



Proposed by Councillor S. McKiernan



   Seconded by Councillor S. Smith




 And




Resolved:


“that the transfer of 0.0328 hectares/0.0809 acres of land at Lisnalea, Bailieborough, Co. Cavan to John and Rosaleen Keegan for a nominal fee, pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 and Section 90 of the Housing Act 1966 and Section 26 of the Housing (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1992, and notices circulated be hereby approved”.
10.
To approve attendance of members at the following:-

· Cantillion 2013 Forum to be held in the Institute of Technology, Tralee on 11-12 April, 2013.

Councillor N. Smyth
· Carlow Tourism Conference to be held in the Lord Bagenal Hotel, Leighlinbridge, Co. Carlow from 18 to 20 April, 2013.

Councillors V. Smith, A. Boylan, P. Smith, D. Blake, S.P. O’Reilly, P. Walsh, S. Smith, J.P. Feeley and G. Murray
· TGR Seminars Conference on Local Property Tax to be held in Mullingar Park Hotel, from 19-21 April, 2013.

Councillor G. Murray
· Bluestack Communications Local Government Reform Conference to be held in the Avon Ri Lakeside Resort, Blessington, Co. Wicklow on 25-26 April, 2013.
No Nominations.
11. (a)
To note reply from Department of Social Welfare regarding free travel passes.

Councillor S. Smith expressed his disappointment with the reply from the Department.  He stated that this route was already in existence and people were availing of free travel when it was run by Bus Eireann.  He proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Social Protection asking that a representative from the Department meet with the elected members to discuss the matter. This proposal was seconded by Councillor P. McVitty.
(b)
To note reply from the Department of Finance regarding Report on “Tackling the Black Market and Retail Crime”.


Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that the reply was a comprehensive reply but it did not deal with all issues in the report.  He stated that we should continue to highlight the need for firm action in relation to tackling the black market and retail crime.
(c)
To note update on Student Universal Support Ireland (SUSI).


Noted. 
MEMBERS’ ITEM – DEFERRED FROM MARCH MEETING

1.
Angling industry in the region, particularly County Cavan.

Councillor S. Smith stated that County Cavan is a destination steeped in fishing tradition but in recent years there has been a noticeable decline in the number of anglers returning to the County.  He stated that the Council had spent a lot of money on the infrastructure of lakes and rivers and we now needed to take the initiative to develop the angling industry.   He proposed that the Council speak with anglers and work together with them to meet their requirements. 

Councillor Damien Brady stated that Cavan is renowned for having 365 lakes as well as some of the finest rivers in the Country and suggested that the County host a flagship competition during the year of the Gathering.


Councillor J. O’Hare was of the opinion that there was €100m available to the border region from the Department of Agriculture and it could be used at the Minister’s discretion and stated that Cavan County Council should be to the forefront in looking for this money to develop angling tourism.


Councillor S.P. O’Reilly suggested that the Manager and the relevant Director of Services as well as the Chairman of Cavan County Council should form a working group with all interested parties.


Councillor P. McVitty suggested that the Council invite a member of the Fisheries Board to a meeting of Cavan County Council to discuss angling tourism in County Cavan.  


Councillor M. Maguire Lynch stated that it was important we speak to someone in relation to public liability.


Mr. J. Keyes, Manager commended the elected members for raising the issue.  He stated that a major survey is being carried out on angling but no report had been issued to date.  He stated that there were a number of small issues like insurance and access that needed to be tackled as well as bringing together all the stake holders.  


Mr. E. Doyle, Director of Services stated that 30% of the visitors who came to the County were anglers.  He agreed that there was a need to revitalize the angling tourism industry in Cavan to reach full potential for the County.


Councillor P. O’Reilly stated that the people of Cavan must work and advertise together in order to make things happen.
MEMBERS’ ITEMS – APRIL 2013

2.
Safety measures in Gowna Village.

Councillor Danny Brady stated that Gowna was a busy village with its thriving industry and hotel business leading to frequent traffic congestion.  He stated that safety measures need to be looked at particularly at the four crossroads in the village.  He stated that there are no signs in relation to speed limits in the village.  He proposed that a stop sign be put at the four corners to alleviate the problem of speed through the village.  He stated that the footpaths in the village are not wheelchair accessible and need to be upgraded.  Councillor D. Brady asked if markings could be placed in front of private gateways as the overflow of traffic from the hotel leaves private gateways blocked occasionally.

Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that the Council would not be in a position to consider the upgrading of the footpaths at this time due to budget constraints.  He stated that a stop sign at the Corduff/Main Street junction and road markings were presently being considered for Gowna. Mr. McLoughlin stated that the Council would look into the marking of private gateways.
3.
Traffic calming measures at Ryefield Cross.


Councillor P. Smith stated that Ryefield Cross is situated in a country area with the focal point being the local GAA club, a pub and a shop.  He stated children cross the road from the pitch to the shop and cars are travelling at speed on this road.  He proposed that the Council put traffic calming measures in place at Ryefield Cross.
Councillor S.P. O’Reilly stated that there was a need for additional signage and road markings on this road

Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that the Council would liaise with Munterconnaught GAA in relation to the matter and they would look into putting road markings in place.
4.
Safety measures at Derries Upper on main Killeshandra/Crossdoney Road.

Councillor S. Smith stated that safety measures were required at the Derries Upper junction on the main Killeshandra/Crossdoney Road.  He stated that this road was a regional road but there was no sign on it and viewing was impeded.  He stated that this was a very dangerous junction and he is aware that funding has been made available for the Killeshandra/Crossdoney Road and asked if this junction could be looked at as part of that funding.

Councillor M. Maguire Lynch stated that the problem at Derries Upper had been an ongoing problem and she understood from talking to the area engineer that the Road Design Section was dealing with it. 
5.
To implement safety measures at Palm Court, Drumnawall, Arva.

Councillor S. Smith stated that there is a green area in Palm Court, Drumnawall, Arva where young children play and this area is now becoming a problem with younger drivers doing “doughnuts”.  He stated that the parents of the children are living in fear that a child will get injured.  He asked that the Council put safety measures in place to slow down traffic.  

Councillor J. P. Feeley stated that unfortunately “doughnuts” are not just confined to housing estates and it is something that the Gardai will have to deal with.

Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that the matter at Palm Court was an issue for the Gardai.  In relation to Derries Upper he stated that he would consult with the Road Design team and ask them to see if anything could be done to remedy the problem.

6.
That measures be introduced to assist farmers affected by the recent severe weather. 
Councillor J.P. Feeley called on the Government to implement a fodder relief scheme to assist farmers affected by the current severe weather and the cost of animal feeds.  He stated that the low temperatures had prevented grass growth which farmers were relying on and many farmers also had to house animals for nearly twelve months.   He pointed out that in areas like West Cavan it would be common to buy in fodder from other parts of the country but the summer was so bad it meant that other farmers have no surplus fodder to sell.  He stated that in 2008 in similar circumstances the then Government put a scheme in place to assist farmers and this Government must do likewise.  He noted that over 8,000 applications for the Disadvantaged Area Scheme for 2012 remain unpaid in April 2013 and applicants for the Agri-Environment Options Scheme have not been told if their application has been successful.  He asked that the Department of Agriculture Inspectors take a practical and common sense approach during on-farm inspections and show appropriate understanding if farmers are trying to deal with the challenges posed by the lack of quality fodder.  He asked that Teagasc publish a detailed report on the situation in each county that could form the basis for Government action.  

Councillor G. Murray stated that cash flow on many farms was very poor and felt that the Department of Agriculture should liaise closely with farmers and the banks to free up overdraft accommodation.  
Councillor C. Boylan stated that the single farm payment should be balanced out between October and February and payment could be made monthly or bi-monthly.

Councillor A. Boylan stated that he was disappointed that the IFA were not standing up for the rank and file members.  He stated that the single farm payment scheme was being abused.  He stated that the scheme was not designed for a small minority to make a handsome living but for farming families.
Councillor D. Boylan called on the Minister for Agriculture to put pressure on banks to lend 
It was proposed by Councillor J.P. Feeley and seconded by Councillor D. Boylan that the Council writes to Teagasc asking them to prepare a report and send it to the Minister for Agriculture outlining the difficulties and hardships being experienced by farmers.
7.
That Cavan County Council support the calls of the Law Society of Ireland and others for a public enquiry into the murder of Pat Finucane.

Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that the Law Society of Ireland had written to the British Prime Minister, Mr. David Cameron MP to add their voice in demanding a public enquiry into the murder of Belfast Solicitor, Pat Finucane.   He stated that the brutal slaying of Pat Finucane in front of his wife and children, in the words of Sir Desmond de Silva in his report published last week was an extremely dark and violet time in which a lawyer was callously and tragically murdered as a result of discharging his professional legal duties. Councillor Feeley stated that by their actions before, during and after the Finucane murder the British Government reduced the British State to that of a criminal gang, not a sovereign democratic state.  He proposed that Cavan County Council write to the British Ambassador conveying the support of Cavan County Council for a public enquiry into the death of Pat Finucane.    

Councillor S. McKiernan supported the motion stating that Pat Finucane was a great man and we should seek a public enquiry into his death.
Councillor C. Boylan stated that a public enquiry is legitimate and the family should be entitled to it.  

8.
To request the HSE for an update on plans to reduce services provided in the Midwifery Led Unit (MLU) at Cavan General Hospital.

Councillor S. P. O’Reilly proposed that the Council meet with Mr. Leo Kinsella, the new HSE Regional Director of Operations in relation to the proposed reduction of services provided in the Midwifery Led Unit (MLU) at Cavan General Hospital.  He stated that the plans include a proposal to close the MLU unit and convert it to a non maternity related surgical day ward.  He stated that the work done by the staff in the MLU was excellent.  He stated that there had been no contact made with the North East Health women’s network team or Birth Matters a voluntary organization in Cavan in relation to the closure.  


Councillor J.O’Hare seconded this proposal stating that the MLU was an excellent service and he would not like to see the downgrading of its services.

9.
 Health & Safety Issues.


Councillor Danny Brady stated that Health & Safety is vital at all times but he supported the three workmen from Cork County Council who used their own initiative to fill a pothole which was deemed a road hazard.  
Councillor J.O’Hare supported the motion and complimented the three men involved.

10.
Update on Bailiboro Road/Virginia, Kells Road Junction.


Councillor P. O’Reilly asked for an update on the Bailieboro Road/Virginia, Kells Road Junction.  He stated that plans were drawn up five years ago and he wanted to know the current position in relation to same.

Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that the position had not changed as there was still an issue in relation to getting a valuation on a strip of land required to carry out the works.  


Councillor P. O’Reilly proposed that a Compulsory Purchase Order be placed on the relevant landowner and this was seconded by Councillor J. O’Hare.
11.
That this Council request the National Roads Authority to extend speed limit on N3 North of Virginia and carry out safety measures from Lisgrey Lake to Virginia.


Councillor P.O’Reilly proposed that the Council write to the National Roads Authority seeking a meeting with the elected members of the Ballyjamesduff Electoral Area in relation to extending the speed limit on the N3 North of Virginia and the carrying out of safety measures from Lisgrey Lake to Virginia.  He stated that this stretch of road had one of the highest death rates in the County.  He suggested that lights be installed from Lisgrey into Virginia as well as rumble strips.
This proposal was seconded by Councillor P. Smith.


Councillor S.P. O’Reilly stated that there were issues at the Lake Road in Virginia with cars speeding down to the lake past the school.  He proposed that ramps be placed on this road.  

Councillor Sean McKiernan stated that he would raise the issue at the next Joint Policing Committee meeting.

Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that he had no issue with a request being made to the National Roads Authority.  He stated that the Council needed time to look into safety measures at Lake Road Virginia.  He stated that the Council is waiting on NRA approval in relation to carrying out safety measures from Lisgrey Lake to Virginia.  He also informed the meeting that a request had been made to the NRA to move the speed signs on the N3 North of Virginia.  
Votes of Congratulations
· Members passed a vote of congratulations to the following:

· Belbawn Football Team on winning the Ulster Colleges Football Final.

· Virginia College Basketball Team on winning the All Ireland Senior Final.
Good luck wishes were extended by the members to the Cavan U-21 Football Team in the All-Ireland Semi-Final against Cork.

Votes of Sympathy:

Members passed a vote of sympathy to the following:

· The Skelly Family, Ballyjamesduff on the tragic death of Kevin Skelly

· The Myles Family, Stragelliffe, Cavan on the death of Paul Myles retired member of An Garda Siochana

A minutes silence was held in memory of the deceased.

The meeting concluded at 4.30p.m.
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